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GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL TO THE

DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

DSP TROOP 2, PARIS COMMUNITY ROOM

NOVEMBER 18, 2010

Members Present:  Jack Akester, Anne Deming, Andrea Guest, James Lafferty, George Meldrum, Janet Ray, Mary Wicks
Members Excused:  Dr. Anthony Brazen, Carol Harman, Wesley Jones, Paula Voshell, Gary Wirt

Members Absent:  Lisa Pertzoff, Joseph Swiski, Chuck Tarver

Associate Members Present:  Cheryl Biddle, Lynn Fahey, Sarah Fishman, Bruce Lorenz, Rev. William Rhines

Associate Members Excused:  James Larks, Edie McCole, Catherine McKay

Associate Members Absent:  Connie Hughes, Justin Thompson

Interested Parties:  Vince Boehm, Penny Chelucci, Chris DiSanto, Dan Hoeftman, Cliffvon Howell, Kevin Huckshorn, Guy Lombardo, Patricia Maichle, William Mason, Gary Murphy, Ron Pinkett, Melissa A. Smith

	TOPIC

Call to Order
Review and Approval of Minutes

Chairman’s Report

Standing Committee Reports
Nomination Committee

Membership Committee

Children’s Committee

Employment Committee

Budget Committee

Director’s Report

Old/New Business

Public Comment

Adjournment
	DISCUSSION

Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order at 9:05 a.m. and welcomed Ann Deming as a recently appointed member of the council. Dr. Deming was invited to share a brief synopsis of her background. Meeting participants were invited to introduce themselves and share their affiliation.
Chairman Lafferty solicited a motion to approve the September and October minutes previously submitted for review.  Janet Ray noted that the safe and drug free school funding referenced on page three, third paragraph of the September minutes should read “…..and the termination of safe and drug free school funding.”  She clarified that the Title IV safe and drug free funding was federal funding that was terminated.
Chairman Lafferty noted that a summary of council membership requirements has been distributed for informational purposes.
Meeting participants were made aware that Gayle Bluebird and the peer mentoring program will be featured in the MHA Winter 2010 Update.  Chairman Lafferty acknowledged Penny Chelucci, Ms. Bluebird and Kevin Huckshorn for their efforts in developing peer support services at the hospital and in the community.

The availability of the USDOJ findings letter was noted.  Comments pertaining to the report’s potential influence on refocusing dollars to community treatment and housing supports were reiterated.

Chairman Lafferty informed that wellness center updates will be deferred due to Wes Jones’ absence.

On behalf of Gary Wirt, K. Brittingham reported that the committee has placed in nomination the names of James Lafferty and George Meldrum as chair and vice-chair, respectively.  Members interested in making a nomination were invited to communicate same to Gary Wirt.  The election for council officers will take place at the December council meeting.

Vice-chairman Meldrum reviewed the current council vacancies.  He reported that one application has been received for full membership appointment, and noted that the application will be forwarded to the governor’s office for consideration.
Chairman Lafferty spoke about the DPBHS’ collaboration with several New Castle County school districts regarding an educational opportunity for teachers in the area of classroom management.  
There was discussion regarding the following initiatives: putting private practitioners in schools to provide counseling for children, attempts to provide more prevention education in the classrooms, Chief Justice C. Kuhn’s global anti-bullying efforts, and AIDS Delaware’s interest in bullying in relation to LGBT youth.
A brief discussion took place regarding transitioning youth into the adult service system.

Chairman Lafferty publicly thanked Andrea Guest for her efforts regarding employment of individuals with mental illness.  Ms. Guest reviewed the numbers of individuals in competitive employment for at least ten days and those for 90 days or more and spoke of the program’s progress in today’s economy.  The challenge for continual optimal engagement with all providers and the culture change necessary for the success of the program were discussed.  
A brief discussion followed regarding the projected increase in Medicaid recipients, potential increase in demand for other social services and impact on the mental health system with the possible expiration of extended unemployment benefits.  
Ms. Guest spoke briefly about the grant received for disabled youth aged 14 – 24 including adjudicated youth.  Additional details will be shared once the program is operational.
In lieu of the Budget Committee report Kevin Huckshorn was invited to speak about the preliminary budget hearing. 
Cliffvon Howell indicated that comments related to the community mental health services block grant will be incorporated into the upcoming rendition of the application.  Mr. Howell explained that the Implementation Report represents the second component of the 2010 CMHSBG Application and is available for review and comment.  The deadline for comment submission to Mr. Howell is COB December 1.  Login information to access the Implementation Report was provided.  Hardcopies were available for individuals lacking electronic access.  Mr. Howell reviewed the majority of the goals in which the division did not attain targets.  Chairman Lafferty conveyed his appreciation to Mr. Howell for the way the process is working and thanked the subcommittee for their efforts.  A brief discussion followed regarding the CMHSBG consultative peer review and the submission of the results of council review by the planning council chair.  Discussion briefly focused on the legislated formula used by CMHS to determine Delaware’s CMHS Block Grant funds.
Kevin Huckshorn spoke about the November 9 USDOJ findings letter and the USDOJ process.  Plans to partner with the USDOJ to work towards a resolution to address issues raised in the findings letter were shared.  Representation assigned from the DAG office and the possible changes that the USDOJ might suggest were discussed. The town hall meetings held with DPC staff last week regarding the possible changes, discussions held with union representatives, and transparency with regard to sentinel events were also discussed.  Chairman Lafferty requested council members be made aware of such events prior to publication in the newspaper when possible. 
Documents related to SFY 2010 DSAMH community expenditures were distributed and reviewed.  Melissa Smith clarified that the 63M referenced in last week’s newspaper article was allocated to the division through the budget process and includes general funds, non-state funds, and other appropriated special funds.  
Information related to the division’s 24 hour supervised residential bed capacity was distributed and reviewed.  Ms. Smith reminded meeting participants of the need for sensitivity with regards to the public provision of the addresses.  She clarified that the bed capacity noted in the SFY 11 target capacity refers to those that the division is responsible for managing and excludes residential services available through agencies that fund their beds through other sources. 

Cheryl Biddle commented on the importance of community supports.
Kevin Huckshorn conducted a comprehensive review of the division’s proposed cuts for 2012.  She spoke about the process used to identify potential reductions within the department to ameliorate the 187M shortfall, noting that the division was able to reduce its portion with the elimination of frozen, vacant positions.  Proposed cuts in the areas of administration, the funding supporting co-occurring services, and DPC were reviewed.  Concerns were expressed regarding the proposed 200K reduction to the CCCP capacity.  Discussion followed.  Vice-chairman Meldrum questioned how the reduction in funding would not cut capacity since community programs have been flat funded for years, indicating he did not believe capacity would not be affected.  

Lynn Fahey emphasized the importance of maintaining 1212 Club support.
Ms. Huckshorn publicly thanked Melissa Smith for the expeditious collection of data. 
Ms. Huckshorn spoke about the mental health transformation grant awarded to the division, reviewing its focus and the plan for a statewide full system implementation.  Additional details will be provided as they become available.   She reported that the grant for continued peer role development in the community has not yet been awarded.
Council members were made aware of the recent active TB case in the system.  She emphasized the importance of notifying the Div of Public Health if you are aware of someone with active TB.
DOC’s willingness to talk about getting people on methadone before they are discharged from prison and the collaboration with DMMA to understand the impact of healthcare reform were mentioned.
 Ms. Huckshorn briefly updated meeting participants on the success of the DON and director of professional services, noting the hospital director vacancy remains.  Consideration being given regarding the implementation of a psychiatric rehabilitation model at DPC, the revision of new staff orientation and development of legislative issues were briefly discussed.  She reported the division is gathering information on  EHR in preparation for healthcare reform.  Meeting participants were encouraged to share any possible vendor information. 
There was a brief discussion regarding the renovation of the former Ellendale detox facility.  Potential services being considered for the renovated site were shared.
Chairman Lafferty acknowledged Ms. Huckshorn’s work as evidenced by the positives in the federal report.

A question was posed regarding the Olmstead law.  Ms. Huckshorn clarified the law references the integration of people into their natural community from institutions.  She spoke about the services needed in the community system to accommodate people who have been institutionalized and the planned transitional process for those individuals identified for discharge to appropriate community placements.  A discussion ensued regarding tracking lengths of stay at DPC.  Information regarding same will be shared at the next council meeting.
Cheryl Biddle shared an item of interest in the Dover Post featuring Chairman Lafferty.
Vince Boehm spoke about the January 19 LIFE conference, the status of the ratification of the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, and shared DDC’s plans for a January informational public policy session regarding the aforementioned treaty and their April 6 legislative event.  
Vice-Chairman Meldrum spoke about the November 30 workshop regarding lobbying and advocacy for non-profits co-sponsored by the Nemours Foundation and the lieutenant governor’s office.  Meeting participants were made aware of Nemours’ interest in the issues around maternal depression. 

	ACTION
Jack Akester moved to approve the September minutes as amended and October minutes as presented.  Andrea Guest seconded.  Motion carried.

There being no further business, Vice-chairman Meldrum motioned to adjourn at 11:15 a.m.  Andrea Guest seconded.  So moved.


The next Governor’s Advisory Council Meeting will be held December 16, 2010 at the Buena Vista Conference and Reception Center.

ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETINGS ARE HELD THE THIRD THURSDAY OF EACH MONTH UNLESS OTHERWISE SPECIFIED.

